Rosenwald Schools in North Carolina m

By Eric Medlin, September 2022

In the early 1900s, black education was neglected by the government of North Carolina. The state was egregated (2) by race in every public area and schools were no exception. Many of the state's leaders were avowed white supremacists. They underfunded white schools, but black schools received even less than their white counterparts. Many rural areas were nearly without schooling for black students. The Rosenwald Fund (3) was created to ease this problem. Rosenwald schools were institutions for black students built with a combination of Northern philanthropy and funds raised by black activists on the local level. More than 800 schools were built in North Carolina, more than in any other state. By building schools and supporting teachers, the Rosenwald Fund helped to transform the prospects of black students and education in North Carolina.

The Rosenwald Fund was one of many philanthropic efforts in the South in the early 20th century. Work b\(\frac{Walter Hines Page 14}{1}\), Mary Battle, and countless black educators and activists had shown the horrors of Southern poverty to philanthropists. One area of need was education for black children. The Jim Crow system of unequal funding, despite the supposed rule of "separate but equal" established in the Supreme Court's Plessy v. Ferguson case, produced inadequate schools. Less funding resulted in low-quality school buildings, few teachers, and crowded classrooms. Schools closed frequently and often lacked books and safe conditions. Many black people and families could not afford to transport their children to the schools that did exist.

In 1912, Julius Rosenwald (s) of Chicago was influenced to take action by black activists in the South. Rosenwald was the president o<u>Bears, Roebuck and Co.</u> (s), for many years the largest retailer in the United States. Rosenwald gave \$25,000 to found the Rosenwald Fund for education in 1912. He did so with the guidance of black educator Booker T. Washington, who had been furthering and <u>promoting black education</u> for decades before Rosenwald became involved. Rosenwald provided his funds with the condition that local communities would raise an equal amount on their own. Local black leaders went through enormous effort to meet these financial goals. Sometimes, community members contributed only labor (s) and materials when they had no cash to give. State education leader<u>Nathan Carter Newbold</u> (s) praised the Rosenwald Fund as a program that, along with government funds and teacher organizations, was "the 'missing link (s)"... needed to round out a complete program for Negro [education]."

The Rosenwald Schools did not appear scholarly. They taught simple academic skills and courses in agriculture and industry. Local officials did not see them as challenging the Jim Crow regime. But teachers and students knew better. The Rosenwald Schools taught dignity and self-worth as well as practical skills. Teachers challenged 100 white supremacy by reversing negative stereotypes of inferiority and second-class status. Rosenwald schools also contributed to gains in Black literacy throughout the South. According to Census data 100, the total illiteracy rate in North Carolina decreased from 30.1% in 1900 to 5.5% in 1950. The number of Southern black students in school increased from approximately 40% to more than 70% during the period of the Rosenwald Fund.

The Rosenwald program ended in 1948. By that time, it had built more than 5,000 schools and educational buildings throughout the South. As schools, many were rendered obsolete by the desegregation of the school system in the 1950s. Only about 10% of school buildings survive today. Of these, a few buildings that housed these schools still functioned up to the early 21st century. Some former schools are being restored, such as the Rosenwald School off Highway 168 [12] in Currituck County, North Carolina. In their second lives, they are being used to tell the story of black schools in the South.

References:

Aaronson, Daniel and Bhashkar Mazumder. "The Impact of Rosenwald School on Black Achievement." Journal of Political Economy. v119, n5. 2011. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/10.1086/662962

Anderson, James D. The Education of Blacks in the South: 1860-1935 Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press. 1988.

Brown, Claudia R. "Rosenwald Schools." Raleigh, NC: North Carolina Department of Natural and Cultural Resources. 2016. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/state-... [14].

Bullock, Henry Allen. A History of Negro Education in the South Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1967.

Cecelski, David S. Along Freedom Road: Hyde County North Carolina and the Fate of Black Schools in the South Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press. 1994.

Green, Hilary. Educational Reconstruction. First ed. New York: Fordham University Press. 2016. Accessed December 12, 2022 a http://site.ebrary.com/id/11237398 [16].

Hanchett, Thomas W. "Rosenwald School History: Saving the South's Rosenwald Schools." History South. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://www.historysouth.org/schoolhistory/ [16].

Hanchett, Thomas W. "The Rosenwald Schools and Black Education in North Carolina." North Carolina Historical Review. Volume LXV, No. 4. October, 1988.

Hoffschwelle, Mary S. The Rosenwald Schools of the American South Gainesville, FL: University Press of Florida. 2006.

Knight, C. Rudolph. Lawrence W. S Auld, and Perry-Weston Educational and Cultural Institute. The Education of a Generation: The Rosenwald Schools and Other African-American Schools in Edgecombe County: A Preliminary History. Tarboro, N.C: Perry-Weston Institute. 2012.

Leloudis, James L. Schooling the New South: Pedagogy, Self, and Society in North Carolina, 1880–1920 Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1996.

Malczewski, Joan. Building a New Educational State: Foundations Schools and the American South Chicago: University of Chicago Press. 2016.

McCarthy, Katie. "(H)our History Lesson: Booker T. Washington, Julius Rosenwald, and Modernized Schools." National Park Service. March 16, 2021. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://www.nps.gov/articles/000/-h-our-history-lesson-booker-t-washingt... [17].

Noble, M. C. S. A History of the Public Schools of North Carolina Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press. 1930.

Reed, Betty Jamerson. The Brevard Rosenwald School: Black Education and Community Building in a Southern Appalachian Town 1920-1966 Jefferson, N.C: McFarland. 2004.

"Rosenwald Schools." National Trust for Historic Preservation. 2022. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://savingplaces.org/places/rosenwald-schools#.yyPcMHbMJPY [18].

"Rosenwald School Legacy." Watson School of Education. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://uncw.edu/ed/rosenwald/schools.html [19].

Roy, Ethan, and James E. Ford. "Deep Rooted: A Brief History of Race and Education in North Carolina." EdNC. August 11, 2019. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://www.ednc.org/deep-rooted-a-brief-history-of-race-and-education-i... [20].

United States Census Bureau. "Estimates of Literacy by State." Current Population Reports. Series P-23, no. 8. February 12, 1963. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: https://www2.census.gov/library/publications/1963/demographics/p23-008.pdf [11].

Woodson, Carter Godwin. The Education of the Negro Prior to 1861; a History of the Education of the Colored People of the United States from the Beginning of Slavery to the Civil War. 2nd ed. Washington D.C: Associated. 1919. Accessed December 13, 2022 at: http://www.aspresolver.asp?BLTC;S8344 [21].

ANCHOR: A North Carolina History Online Resource |22|
Copyright Date:
2022

People:



Booker T. Washington [24]

Julius Rosenwald [5]



Carrie Mae Sharpless Newkirk [25]

Places:



[26]Coinjock Rosenwald School: Currituck County, NC[27]

Watch and Listen:

Lunch and Learn: Rosenwald Schools [28]

from Polk County Government, Florida

For Teachers:

 $\underline{ \ \ } \ \, \underline{ \ \ \ \, } \ \, \underline{ \ \ \ \ \, } \ \,$

from the National Park Service

Primary Sources:

Letter from Julius Rosenwald to Booker T. Washington ${}_{\!{\rm [30]}}$

Julius Rosenwald Fund Archives [31]

from Franklin Library Special Collections and Archives, Fisk University

Rosenwald Schools: Guide to Library of Congress Resources [32]

from Library of Congress

13 December 2022

Source URL: https://ncpedia.org/anchor/rosenwald-schools-north

Links

II https://ncpedia.org/anchor/rosenwald-schools-north [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/bistory/20th-Century/segregation-1920s [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/rosenwald-fund [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/page-walter-hines [5] https://www.britannica.com/biography/Julius-Rosenwald [6] https://www.smithsonianmag.com/history/rise-and-fall-sears-180964181/ [7] https://www.nps.gov/museum/exhibits/tuskegee/btwashington/index.html [8] https://archive.org/details/schoolingnewsout0000lelo/page/214/mode/2up [9] https://swiv.ncpedia.org/biography/newbold-nathan-carter [10] https://archive.org/details/schoolingnewsout0000lelo/page/228/mode/2up [11] https://www.nps.gov/articles/bools/archive.org/details/schools/1963/demographics/p23-008.pdf [12] https://savingplaces.org/stories/fransitions-saved-rosenwald-coinjock-schools/1906Ch19bMKUk [13] https://www.nps.gov/articles/000/-h-our-history-lesson-booker-t-washington-julius-rosenwald-schools [15] http://site.ebrary.com/dd/11237398 [16] https://www.nbistory.south.org/schoolhistory/ [17] https://www.nps.gov/articles/000/-h-our-history-lesson-booker-t-washington-julius-rosenwald-and-education-in-north-carolina [21] https://savingplaces.org/places/rosenwald-schools/f.yyPcMHbMJPY [19] https://uncw.edu/ed/rosenwald/schools.html [20] https://www.educ.org/deep-rooted-a-brief-history-of-race-and-education-in-north-carolina [21] http://www.aspresolver.com/aspresolver.asp?BLTC;88344 [22] https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/anchor-north [23] https://oc.gov/pictures/resource/hec.16114/ [24] https://www.tuskegee.edu/discover-tu/tu-presidents/booker-t-washington [25] https://www.starnewsonoline.com/story/news/2015/09/29/screening-benefits-rosenwald-schools/30986241007/ [26] https://www.starnewsonoline.com/story/news/2015/09/29/screening-benefits-rosenwald-schools/30986241007/ [26] https://archive.org/details/Lunch_n_learn_Rosenwald_Schools [29] https://www.nps.gov/articles/the-rosenwald-schools-progressive-era-philanthropy-in-the-segregated-south-teaching-with-historic-places.htm [